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Meeting: 1st March, 2012

at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Hamilton, Barlow, Derbyshire, Irwin, Murray and Pointer.
Tenant Representatives:- Mrs P. Charnley (Chairman), Mr W. McEwan, Mrs C. McFadyen, Mr A. McIntosh and Mr W. Ward.
42 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 19th January, 2012 were taken as read and confirmed.
43 – Apologies for Absence/Changes in Membership
Apologies for absence were submitted from Councillors Burns and Williams and Mr M. Burton.
Councillor Derbyshire had attended as a substitute for Councillor Burns for this meeting only.

44 – Housing Maintenance Contract 2011/15
The Housing Manager submitted a report requesting Members to consider introducing the option of applying financial penalties to the Housing Maintenance Contract.

It was noted that on 5th November, 2011 Vinci had taken over the delivery of the Contract following a competitive tendering process.

One element of the Contract included ‘performance targets’ which specified the time in which repairs should be completed.  The Contract also included the option to apply penalties should the target not be achieved.

The Housing Manager had reviewed the performance information available and it appeared that the targets had not being achieved. The figures in the table below were taken from the Housing Department's “Core” statistics as at 20th February, 2012 and included all responsive repair classifications:

	Priority Band
	Late
	On Time
	Total
	% On Time
	Target

	2 Hr Emergency
	20
	572
	592
	96.7%
	House mark

Upper Quartile

Target 

96.1% (2010/11)

	24 Hr Emergency
	63
	903
	966
	93.5%
	

	Routine
	451
	1096
	1547
	71.0%
	

	Urgent
	244
	714
	958
	74.5%
	

	Total
	778
	3285
	4071
	81.0%
	


During the mobilisation of a new Contract it would be likely that performance would be affected.  The Housing Manager advised that he had recently met with the Contractor in order to review their ongoing mobilisation.  It was acknowledged that performance against timescales was poor.  It was also noted that this did not mean that tenants had been dissatisfied with a repair when completed, but rather they had to wait longer than was required.

The Contractor had been tasked with providing a progress report outlining a detailed action plan on how they intended to remedy the problem.

The Housing Manager advised that in view of the time that had passed since the start of the Contract, he was of the view the Contractor had had enough time to introduce their operational arrangements in order to deliver the work in the manner specified.  He therefore requested Members you agree the penalty clauses specified in the Contract to be introduced from 1st April, 2012.

RECOMMENDED:- To agree to apply financial penalties to the Housing Maintenance Contract as specified in the contract.

45 – 2012 Disabled Adaptations Contract

The Housing Manager submitted a report updating Members on the tender information received for the 2012 Disabled Adaptation Contract.

It was noted that on 1st December, 2011 the Housing Management Forum had agreed to proceed with tendering of the Contract via the Cumbria Housing Partners (CHP) framework.  The Contract had been valued at £300,000 per year and predominantly involved modifications to baths, showers and support handrails, with a small number of external access ramps for wheel chair users. 

The CHP framework was OJEU compliant and allowed the Council to appoint a suitable Contractor for a four year period subject to satisfactory service delivery and customer satisfaction levels. The present OJEU threshold for qualifying work was £3,927,260.

It was noted that AB Mitchell Ltd was presently contracted to undertake the existing disabled adaptation work until the end of March 2012.  The company presently had 100% customer satisfaction levels.

The Housing Manager advised that eleven Contractors had been invited to tender, however the Council had only received one submission from AB Mitchell Ltd and could appoint them as the preferred Contractor under the terms and conditions of the CHP framework.
As only one tender had been submitted, the Housing Manager advised that the Council had carried out a test to ensure that value for money was being obtained and concluded that as the Office of National Statistics indicated there had been a typical increase of 18% in construction prices between 2008 and 2010, and AB Mitchell Ltd had only increased their prices on the contract by 4.86%, value for money had been demonstrated.

RECOMMENDED:- To agree to the appointment of AB Mitchell Ltd as the Council’s preferred Contractor to install disabled adaptations for the period 1st April, 2012 to 31st March, 2016, subject to an annual review of service delivery and customer satisfaction levels.

46 – Survey of Tenants and Residents (STAR)

The Housing Manager submitted a report informing Members of the Housing Department’s proposal to undertake a tenants’ satisfaction survey to enable continued promotion of tenant involvement, benchmarking of performance against other social housing providers and as a basis for action planning in respect of future service review and development.
It was noted that in early 2011, the Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG) had signalled the end of the regulatory requirement to carry out the STATUS satisfaction survey on a prescribed basis.  Under STATUS, it had been compulsory for housing providers to survey at least every three years.

Housemark, a leading provider of performance improvement services, quickly identified that many housing providers wanted to continue to survey tenants and residents on a voluntary basis and sought to provide a flexible survey based upon the main features of STATUS.  Following a consultation involving 261 housing providers (including Barrow Borough Council), a survey named STAR (Survey of Tenants and Residents) had been developed.

STAR had been summarised as:-
1. A flexible survey which could be conducted in-house or by commissioning an external market research company; 

2. It had a number of core questions but users could also include any of the set optional questions or alternatively include their own specifically worded questions;
3. It could be conducted across the whole stock (census) or across a sample of the stock (sampling);
4. It could be adapted to target different categories of tenants and residents, e.g. general needs, supported, older people, leaseholders; and
5. It could be undertaken using a variety of methods such as postal, face to face, telephone or on-line.  Postal had been suggested as the primary method with the option to compliment this using other methods. 

There were many things to be gained from undertaking the STAR survey including:-
1. It facilitated meaningful tenant involvement;
2. It enabled scrutiny of services and therefore would assist with regulatory compliance in co-regulation;
3. Results could be used to benchmark performance against other housing providers;
4. It would enable effective service review and development;
5. It would assist in promoting value for money as trends in performance could be addressed earlier; and
6. It supported good practice throughout the housing sector.

It was noted that at present, no survey was comparable to the STAR survey.  However, this survey had already been adopted by many housing providers including, Local Authorities, Housing Associations and Arms Length Management Organisations (ALMOs). 

The Housing Manager advised that Managers and involved tenants and residents had discussed and agreed that the figures obtained from the 2008 STATUS survey were now out of date and should not be relied upon for benchmarking performance or for service review and development.  It had been agreed that STAR should be utilised to obtain an up to date view of how satisfied tenants were with the services they received.

Consideration had been given to the resources required to conduct the STAR survey (in-house versus tendering) and it had been agreed that the task would be better managed by an appropriate market research company.    

As part of the budget for 2012/13, £8,000 had been allocated to conduct the survey during 2012.

Having regard to the Council’s procurement procedure, three market research companies had been identified and it was proposed that they would be invited to tender for the work based upon a written specification of Housing Department requirements.
RECOMMENDED:- To agree to endorse the proposal to conduct the STAR survey.

47 – Review of Garage Licence Agreements
The Housing Manager submitted a report suggesting that a new Garage Licence Agreement be introduced from the start of the financial year 2012/13 for all new garage licences.  The Agreement had been revised to reflect the Housing Income and Management Policy agreed on 3rd March, 2011 and other minor changes to reflect operating arrangements.  A copy of the revised Garage Licence Agreement had been appended to the report for approval.

He reported that the Council’s processes had had been revised to improve efficiency and update procedures to form one single guidance and operating manual.  The Council’s approach to housing management was firm but fair and aimed to sustain tenancies by working with tenants to prevent arrears, ensuring that every opportunity was given to obtain advice and assistance, and take prompt action to minimise any arrears that developed.
The preferred method of payment for Council tenancies was direct debit, due to it being efficient and offered value for money in respect of collection charges.  The new Garage Licence Agreement stated that rent payments must be made by direct debit in line with the Housing Income Management Policy.  However in the case of existing occupiers, they would be encouraged to pay by Direct Debit but could remain with existing arrangements if they wished to do so.

It was also noted that in order to prioritise debt, Council tenants would become liable to lose the right to have a garage tenancy if their Council house tenancy fell into rent arrears.  If the arrears were cleared then the tenant may be eligible to reapply for a garage tenancy.

RECOMMENDED:- (i) To agree the new Garage Licence Agreement to be introduced from the start of the financial year 2012/13 for all new garage licences; and

(ii) To agree for notice to be served on all existing garage tenancies including the new revised licence agreement with immediate effect.

48 – Communities and Local Government (CLG) Homelessness Funding 2012/14

RESOLVED:- To note that this item had been withdrawn.
49 – Planned Maintenance Programme 2011/12
The Housing Manager reported information relating to the Planned Maintenance Programme for 2011/12.  The information is attached at Appendix A to these Minutes.
RESOLVED:- To note the information.
The meeting closed at 2.50 p.m.












